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Communication from the Secretary General

1.
Assizes of the National Association of Local and Regional Authorities 

– Strasbourg (18 September)

On 18 September, I gave an introductory speech at the Assizes of the National Association of Local and Regional Authorities organised by the Congress. The objective of the meeting was to improve co-operation and develop relations between the Congress and the national associations of territorial communities and foster co-ordinated reflection on issues of common interest.  
2.
8th meeting of the Co-ordination Group between the Council of Europe and the OSCE – Strasbourg (19 September)
On 19 September, I attended the opening of the 8th meeting of the Co-ordination Group between the Council of Europe and the OSCE. The meeting focused on joint reports by the Council of Europe and OSCE Focal Points on progress regarding co-operation in the four priority areas identified by the two organisations: the fight against terrorism, the protection of the rights of persons belonging to national minorities, the fight against trafficking in human beings and the promotion of tolerance and non-discrimination.


3.
Bureau of the Congress – Strasbourg (19 September)
On 19 September, I addressed the Bureau of the Congress. My speech focused on the Congress budget for 2009 as well as my visit to Georgia in August and subsequent developments.
4.
Council of Europe Open Day – Strasbourg (21 September)

The Council of Europe Open Day took place on 21 September as part of the European Heritage Days. It was a great success. Some 5300 people visited the Agora building where there were presentations and stands to inform them about the various activities of the Council of Europe.
The next Open Day will take place in May 2009 in the Palais de l’Europe to mark the 60th anniversary of the Council of Europe.

5.
United Nations General Assembly – New York (22 to 25 September)
I had a number of high-level bilateral meetings with Presidents, Prime Ministers and Foreign Ministers of Council of Europe member states in the margins of my attendance at the United Nations General Assembly. The main subject of the discussions was the situation related to Georgia and our activities in Kosovo. 

In chronological order, I met:

· Mr Jean Asselborn (Vice-Prime Minister and Minister for Foreign Affairs of Luxembourg), 
· Mr Danilo Türk (President of Slovenia), 
· Mr Fiorenzo Stolfi (Minister for Foreign Affairs of San Marino), 
· Mr Lazăr Comănescu (Minister for Foreign Affairs of Romania), 
· Mr Bamir Topi (President of Albania), 
· Ms Dora Bakoyannis (Minister for Foreign Affairs of Greece), 
· Mr Boris Tadić (President of Serbia), 
· Mr Haris Silajdzic (President of Bosnia and Herzegovina), 
· Mr Jan Kubis (Minister for Foreign Affairs of Slovakia), 
· Ms Eka Tkeshelashvili (Minister for Foreign Affairs of Georgia), and
· Mr Tonio Bjorg (Minister for Foreign Affairs of Malta).                   
I also had contacts with senior UN officials and the representatives of some non-European countries with whom I discussed the resolution on the relations between the UN and the Council of Europe to be debated in the UN General Assembly this month:

· Ms Angela Kane (Under Secretary-General for Management),

· Mr Alpha Ibrahima Sow (Ambassador of Guinea, Chairman of the Africa Regional Group),

· Mr José Miguel Insulza (Secretary General of the Organization of American States),
· Ambassador Johan Verbeke (UNSRSG designate in Georgia),

· Mr Maged Abdelaziz (Ambassador and Permanent Representative of Egypt to the UN),

· Mr Miloš Prica (Chairman of the Regional Group of Eastern Countries, Permanent Representative of Bosnia and Herzegovina to the UN),

· Mr Nirupam Sen (Ambassador of India),

· Mr Alain Le Roy (Under Secretary-General for Peacekeeping Missions). 

I also delivered a speech at a Conference on Democracy Education and during Round Table II “Education and Health” at the High Level Meeting on the Millennium Development Goals.
6.
Informal meeting of Ministers for Foreign Affairs of the Council of Europe 
– New York (24 September)

I took part in the informal meeting of the Committee of Ministers on 24 September. As you know, 31 Ministers for Foreign Affairs attended this meeting. 

In my contribution to the discussions, I referred to the initiative to establish an enhanced monitoring procedure for compliance with the obligations and commitments of Georgia and the Russian Federation to the Council of Europe. I also informed the Ministers about my initiative to review our Programme of Activities in response to the needs arising from the post-conflict situation. Finally, I emphasised the importance of the right to return of the refugees and internally displaced persons, and I expressed my concern about the fact that too little is being done to implement this right in practice.

7.
Fourth part of the Ordinary Session of the Parliamentary Assembly 
– Strasbourg (29 September – 3 October)

During the fourth part of the 2008 Ordinary Session of the Parliamentary Assembly, I attended several debates and Committee meetings, and I addressed the Parliamentary Assembly during its debate on the Consequences of the war between Georgia and Russia (attached at Appendix I).
Together with the Deputy Secretary General, I met Mr Haris Silajdzic (Chairman of the Presidency of Bosnia and Herzegovina), Mr Frank Belfrage (State Secretary for Foreign Affairs of Sweden), Mr Demetris Christofias (President of Cyprus) and Mr Fredrik Reinfeldt (Prime Minister of Sweden).

I also met the Canadian, Japanese and Mexican Delegations to the Parliamentary Assembly and Mr Mehmet Ali Talat (Leader of the Turkish Cypriot Community) and Mr Angel Gurría (Secretary General of the OECD).
Together with Mr Jorge Sampaio (High Representative of the Alliance of Civilizations), I signed the Memorandum of Understanding between the Council of Europe and the Alliance of Civilizations.

I also made a speech at the inauguration of the newly renovated European Youth Centre. Other speakers were Ms Nyamko Sabuni (Minister for Integration and Gender Equality of Sweden), Mr Lluís Maria de Puig (President of the Parliamentary Assembly) and Mr Roland Ries (Mayor of Strasbourg).

Together with Minister Sabuni and Ms Carmela Callea (Director of the Italian Cultural Institute in Strasbourg), I opened the exhibition “Stop Trafficking in Human Beings! A challenge to all of Europe” jointly organised by the Swedish Chairmanship of your Committee, the Permanent Representation of Italy and the Italian Cultural Institute in Strasbourg.

I held a press conference and gave several interviews to the media.
8.
Advisory Board for the Forum for the Future of Democracy 

– Strasbourg (3 October)

On 3 October, I chaired the 12th meeting of the Advisory Board of the Forum for the Future of Democracy. This meeting was devoted to the final preparations for the 2008 Session of the Forum in Madrid (15-17 October) on the topic of “e-democracy”. The General Rapporteur (Professor Tomas de la Quadra-Salcedo appointed by the Spanish authorities) also attended the meeting. 
Preparations are well in hand and the Advisory Board was informed about the outcome of the latest preparatory seminar, the detailed draft programme and practical organisation and logistics. At the time of the Advisory Board’s meeting, 231 participants representing the different stakeholders had already registered.

9.
Meeting with Mr Kyung Han Kim (Minister of Justice of Korea) 

– Strasbourg (3 October)
On 3 October, together with the Deputy Secretary General, I had a meeting with Mr Kyung Han Kim (Minister of Justice of Korea). We discussed Korea’s accession to the European Convention on Extradition, the European Convention on Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters and the Convention on Cybercrime. We also discussed the possibility for Korea to become an observer to the Council of Europe.
 
10.
Future visits
Forum for the Future of Democracy – Madrid (15-16 October)

XIIème Sommet de la Francophonie – Quebec (17-19 October)

Communication from the Deputy Secretary General
1.
Meeting with Ms Svetlana Orlova (Vice-Chair of the Federation Council of the Federal Assembly of the Russian Federation and Chair of the Russian Delegation to the Congress) –  Strasbourg (19 September)

On 19 September, I met Mrs Svetlana Orlova (Vice-Chair of the Federation Council of the Federal Assembly of the Russian Federation and Chair of the Russian Delegation to the Congress) who was accompanied by Ms Larissa Khabitsova (Chair of the Parliament of the North Ossetia-Alania Republic of the Russian Federation) and Ambassador Alekseev. Ms Orlova and Ms Khabitsova were present in Strasbourg on the occasion of the meeting of the Bureau of the Congress.

Ms Orlova is the Chair of the recently-created Federation Council’s Commission on Aid to Victims of the Humanitarian Crisis in South Ossetia, and we discussed the problems of refugees and the civilian population in the conflict zones. 

2.
Council of Europe Open Day – Strasbourg (21 September)

During the very successful Council of Europe Open Day this year, I took part in a television platform with Mr Roland Ries (Mayor of Strasbourg).

3.
Fourth part of the Ordinary Session of the Parliamentary Assembly 

– Strasbourg (29 September – 3 October)
During the fourth part of the 2008 Ordinary Session of the Parliamentary Assembly, I attended several debates and committee meetings and participated in many events organised by the Assembly.

As well as attending the meetings mentioned by the Secretary General, I also met, amongst others, Ms Giovanna Barberis (Representative of UNICEF in Georgia), Ms Bettina Schwarzmayr (President of the European Youth Forum), Ms Klavdija Cerniloga (Council of Europe Relations Co-ordinator of the European Youth Forum) and Ms Alessandra Aula (Director of the Permanent Representation of the Bureau international Catholique de l’Enfance in Geneva).
I addressed the INGO Conference Round Table on the proposal for a Convention to combat Violence against Women, including Domestic Violence.
I met a delegation of civil society representatives from Belarus, composed of activists from from various backgrounds: human rights defenders, youth and women’s organisations, independent journalists and ecologists.
Together with Ms Snezana Samardzic-Markovic (Minister of Youth and Sport of Serbia), I opened the event to celebrate the 10th Anniversary of the Youth Partnership on the theme “Ten years of co-operation between the Council of Europe and the European Commission in the youth field”.

During the week, I gave several interviews to the media.

4.
Working Lunch with the experts preparing the joint Council of Europe/United Nations Study on trafficking in organs and tissues, including trafficking in human beings for the purpose of the removal of organs – Strasbourg (3 October)

At your 1021st meeting on 12 March, I informed you about the decision taken by Ms Rachel Mayanja (Assistant Secretary-General of the United Nations and Special Advisor on Gender issues and Advancement of Women) and myself to embark on a joint study on trafficking in organs and tissues, including trafficking in human beings for the purpose of the removal of organs. 

Since then, the Council of Europe expert and the UN expert have had co-ordination meetings and both have begun their work. On 3 October, I hosted a working lunch with them during which we discussed their provisional conclusions. We agreed that the study will be completed in March 2009 at the latest. I shall come back to you then with comprehensive information on this matter and any follow-up which I could recommend as a result of the study.
Appendix I
Statement by Terry Davis, 

Secretary General of the Council of Europe

Debate on 

Consequences of the war between Georgia and Russia

(30 September 2008) 
In August this year, two member states of the Council of Europe engaged in a military conflict with each other. As a consequence, hundreds of people were killed, thousands were forced to flee, and countless homes were destroyed. These, Mr President, are facts. It would be a huge mistake to minimise what happened. It is a crisis of historic proportions, not only for the people and the two countries involved, but for the region and for the Council of Europe. 

Let me say immediately that I do not agree with those who say that there has always been conflict between Ossetians and Georgians. I know from my personal experience as a rapporteur for this Assembly that it was not true 10 years ago. When I met the then President of South Ossetia, Mr Chibirov, he assured me that there was no hatred between Ossetians and Georgians, that they were interrelated and that things had greatly improved since the fighting a few years previously. I confirmed it with the Russian general in charge of the peacekeeping force at the time and with the commanders of the Georgian contingent and the Ossetian contingent. They all told me the same thing: that there would be no more war or conflict between Georgians and Ossetians. 

As recently as last November, when I visited Georgia for a summit meeting, we were told by ministers in Georgia that the situation was constantly improving. Something changed. When I visited Georgia during the conflict in August, I was told by international observers – people there on the ground – that it had all started to change in April, after which there was a steady escalation of violence. In April, I saw what was happening in South Ossetia, and I made a public statement on 30 April. I urged Georgia and the Russian Federation to settle disagreements by peaceful means. I called on the Russian Government to ensure that the presence of its peacekeeping forces and troops had a positive influence on peace and stability in the region. I reminded both countries that, as members of the Council of Europe, they were committed to settling disagreements by peaceful means.

As we know, incidents continued, and there was a steady escalation and build-up. So, on 4 July, I issued another statement, calling for the escalation of violence in South Ossetia to stop. I said that people had been killed, that shelling and shooting were going on in Tskhinvali and nearby villages in South Ossetia, that even if we did not have a clear picture of what was happening or who was responsible, we knew that people were being killed and injured, and that someone was sitting on a powder keg and playing with fire. Everyone with influence, including the governments in Tbilisi and Moscow, should have done their utmost to prevent any further escalation. The people of the South Caucasus should not endure another war. 

That was a month before the escalation on 7 August. When that happened, I issued another statement calling for the protection of the civilian population. I said that everyone should refrain from action that endangered the lives of civilians. The first priority was an immediate and unconditional ceasefire, followed by direct talks to find a peaceful and permanent solution. That was on 8 August, a day after the Georgians started shelling Tskhinvali. 

The next day, I issued another statement, headed simply “Stop the killing”. I said: “I urge everyone to stop the shooting and stop the bombing and get round a conference table. A total ceasefire is the only way to stop the killing… I remind both Georgia and the Russian Federation that, as members of the Council of Europe, they have committed themselves to find peaceful solutions to conflicts, both internal and international”. 

On 10 August, I went to Georgia, arriving on the morning of Monday 11 August, with the Chairman-in-Office, Mr Carl Bildt from Sweden. We had extensive talks, as you know, with Georgian officials and the representatives of international organisations in Georgia. Why did we go to Georgia rather than Russia? We went to Georgia because that was where the war was. We decided that we must also go to Moscow if we could, in order to hear the Russian side. Unfortunately, we were told that we could not be received. Since then, I have of course received a great deal of information from both Georgia and Russia and my special representative in Tbilisi. I have had regular contacts with the Secretary General of the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe. Other representatives from the Council of Europe have visited the region, including your delegation, the congress delegation and Thomas Hammarberg, the Commissioner.

The Ministers’ Deputies met on 3 September. At that meeting, I told them that I had drawn four conclusions: one, that the Russian peacekeeping force had failed to stop attacks on Georgian villages by South Ossetians before the conflict escalated on 7 August; two, that the Russian peacekeeping forces had not prevented attacks on Georgian civilians by South Ossetians during the fighting and since it had stopped; three, that both Georgia and Russia should have used only peaceful means to settle the conflict between themselves and between Georgia and South Ossetia, in line with their commitments to the Council of Europe, but had not done so; and four, that both Georgia and Russia had failed to ensure that several provisions of the European Convention on Human Rights were observed in South Ossetia and the rest of Georgia. 

Against this background, it is not surprising that the European Court of Human Rights has already received more than 1 700 applications from individuals. It will be dealing with those applications as quickly as possible. In the meantime, we must all decide what to do about the situation. The only sanction in the statutes of the Council of Europe is suspension of a country’s membership. I can tell you, from discussions at the informal meeting of ministers last week, that there is very little support, if any, for such a sanction. The fact is, however, that the Council of Europe must react. To do nothing would seriously damage the credibility of this Organisation and increase the prospects of further violations of obligations resulting from membership of the Council of Europe. 

That is why on 3 September, at a meeting of the ambassadors here, I proposed a special enhanced monitoring procedure for both countries. Last week, I received unanimous support from the 32 ministers who attended the meeting in New York. Existing monitoring procedures are not enough. We need a new procedure to monitor compliance with the standards of the Council of Europe by both Russia and Georgia. This new procedure will bring together all the information generated through our existing monitoring procedures and all the information provided by other bodies, including the Assembly and the Commissioner for Human Rights. Indeed, I can tell you that the Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment is already in the region undertaking its work, or trying to do so.

My reports will also include information provided by other international organisations, especially the OSCE, the EU and the United Nations. My intention is to provide this report not only to ministers, but to the Assembly. The results of this enhanced monitoring will then feed into our Council of Europe programme of activities. Indeed, a review of our programme of activities began as soon as my colleagues returned from their summer holidays at the end of August. The directorate of culture will be sending a mission led by the director general herself. We hope that it will go next week, at the request of the Ministry of Culture in Georgia. 

The director general for social cohesion is trying to arrange an urgent visit in order to assess what can be done to help the refugees and displaced persons. We are in touch with the EU to see what we can do to contribute to the training of its monitors. Finally, when we know what projects we are going to undertake, we shall approach both the EU and the Council of Europe Development Bank for funding and help with this work. 

The immediate issue is the right of return for refugees and displaced persons. A precondition for all the principles set forth – all six of them – by Commissioner Thomas Hammarberg is return. That must be treated as an absolute priority for the international community, and we need a quick decision on who in the international community will be responsible for settling the matter. The situation we have at the moment where everyone talks about the right to return but nothing is done in practice is unacceptable and must not continue. 

There has been much speculation about who first pulled the trigger. Of course that is important, but the fact is that it is not a black and white situation. It is shades of grey. That is what will almost certainly be made clear in any investigation. The real issue is not only how it happened and what happened, but what we are going to do about it. 


